NORMAN PLANNING COMMISSION REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

JANUARY 14, 2016

The Planning Commission of the City of Norman, Cleveland County, State of Oklahoma, met in Regular Session in the Council Chambers of the Norman Municipal Building, 201 West Gray Street, on the 14th day of January, 2016. Notice and agenda of the meeting were posted at the Norman Municipal Building and online at http://www.normanok.gov/content/boards-commissions at least twenty-four hours prior to the beginning of the meeting.

Chair Sandy Bahan called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

Item No. 1, being: ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT

Andy Sherrer Roberta Pailes Tom Knotts Sandy Bahan Dawn Jourdan Dave Boeck Chris Lewis

MEMBERS ABSENT

Erin Williford

A quorum was present.

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT

Susan Connors, Director, Planning &
Community Development
Jane Hudson, Principal Planner
Janay Greenlee, Planner II
Wayne Stenis, Planner II
Roné Tromble, Recording Secretary
Larry Knapp, GIS Analyst II
Leah Messner, Asst. City Attorney
Ken Danner, Subdivision Development
Manager

David Riesland, Traffic Engineer Terry Floyd, Development Coordinator

* * *

Item No. 9, being:

O-1516-33 – MARIA GARDNER REQUESTS SPECIAL USE FOR A BAR, LOUNGE OR TAVERN, SPECIAL USE FOR A LIVE ENTERTAINMENT VENUE, AND SPECIAL USE FOR ADULT ENTERTAINMENT USES FOR PROPERTY ZONED C-2, GENERAL COMMERCIAL DISTRICT, AND LOCATED AT 1309 24TH AVENUE S.W.

ITEMS SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD:

- 1. Location Map
- 2. Staff Report
- 3. Pre-Development Summary

PRESENTATION BY STAFF:

1. Janay Greenlee – As you stated, Maria Gardner is requesting a special use for a bar, lounge or tavern, and a special use for a live entertainment venue at 1309 24th Avenue S.W. The adult entertainment special use has been pulled from this because of its proximity to R-1. Adult entertainment uses are not allowed within 500 feet of residentially zoned property and we did find out after it had already been advertised that it was, in fact, within that 500 foot, so we've pulled that portion from this application.

This is the subject tract. The existing zoning is C-2. In C-2 a special use for bar, lounge or tavern and live entertainment venue is allowed with a special use permit.

We have C-2 surrounding it. To the north, a PUD; to the south – and as I stated you have some R-1 and A-2 to the east and also commercial to the west as well as R-1. The existing land use – currently, there is a building on this tract with a parking lot. A building to the west of it. It does have a commercial land use designation as well. This is the site. The last business that was there was The Labyrinth. This building was built in 1965. It was platted in 1951 as part of Murphy's Addition. When it was built, according to the County Assessor's website, it was built as a warehouse/showroom. Just from some local research with people that have lived here through the years, I don't know what type of showroom it was, however, since the late 60s/early 70s it has always been a bar, lounge, event center of some sort. From early as the 70s until just even recently, it has always had that type of use. It wasn't until 1991 where we had the special use for the bar, lounge or tavern was adopted as part of a special use permit under C-2.

So this is the site. To the north is the Dollar General, Del Rancho, Conoco – so a lot of commercial businesses. A lot of kind of light industrial businesses, too, as well as restaurants. What is directly in front of this building is kind of a market – thrift store right now. It was a restaurant at one time, I was told. This is the neighborhood looking back to the east. This is directly behind the building – to the east of the building. There's a type of a greenhouse. There's a PUD there, and I believe it's a greenhouse operation. Not retail, though. They evidently grow plants there and have a small landscaping business. Again, the neighborhood to the east. This is looking back west from Briggs Street. It's just north of the building. Looking to the south on 24th. Again, to the north on 24th. And across the street – car lots, hotels, storage unit, and Sooner Legends is also there. There was a 5.6% protest within the notification area. These highlighted are the protest areas.

Being that this business has been established and kind of grown with this type of use throughout the years, staff believes and supports this ordinance – special request for the bar, lounge or tavern and the live entertainment venue. It has been that through the years. The applicant wants the zoning to be in conformity, so therefore they've come forward with this request. Staff is supporting Ordinance No. O-1516-33. We'd be happy to answer any questions.

2. Mr. Lewis – Janay, I have a question of clarification. What is prompting the applicant to come forward for the ordinance change? I mean, has the building been vacant? Is something changed?

Ms. Greenlee – The building has been vacant in the past. Like I said, it's been this type of use over the past 45-50 years. To be in conformance with the zoning regulations, it requires a special use for an entertainment venue. The applicant wants to have birthday parties, wedding

receptions, and wants to be able to have the bar in conjunction with those events – not to have a bar per se that's independent of those other uses. So the bar, lounge or tavern use would only come into play when you'd have a concert, or a live entertainment venue, or an artistry show. So to be able to rent the facility out legally and be within the zoning regulations, they need that special use to continue.

Mr. Lewis – So one last clarification. If we do approve it for special use as a bar, lounge or a tavern, then a bar, lounge or a tavern with live entertainment could fully open up there. Is that correct?

Ms. Greenlee – That is correct. However, with a special use, you can apply any conditions to the special use. From what we understand from what the applicant's request is, her intention is not to run it as a bar that would open from 10 a.m. and close at 2 p.m. on a regular basis. It is only around those type of live entertainment venues, so that they can basically be the bar and they can serve the alcohol. They have to follow ABLE Commission regulations, and so they would be under those as well.

Mr. Lewis – And so we can add that condition to this ordinance, then.

Ms. Greenlee - Yes, you can.

Ms. Connors – I just wanted to clarify one thing. On your first question, this did become vacant for two years so they lost their non-conformity and now need to come in. And a special use is tied to the property owner, and so if somebody else wants to pass it along, it requires an action and a letter and so it doesn't automatically convert to a new owner.

Mr. Lewis – I'm just concerned that we have a neighboring development less than 500 feet away, and if we do approve this without condition as a bar, lounge or tavern with live entertainment, we now have a neighborhood that has a great concern or a great nuisance in their back door.

Ms. Greenlee – That is correct.

3. Mr. Sherrer – Janay, tell me – this is more of a clarification for me, but live entertainment. I can go through and see the definitions and that. But things like – you know, we've talked about burlesque shows. Where does that kind of thing fall within the live entertainment venue?

Ms. Greenlee - That would be under adult entertainment.

Mr. Sherrer - So that's been removed.

Ms. Greenlee - That's been removed.

Mr. Sherrer – So tell me what is included in live entertainment?

Ms. Greenlee – It would be like having a concert, having a show there. Several years ago – there's been several kind of medium to big names that have actually performed there. So a concert with live music is what live entertainment.

Mr. Sherrer – Okay. And we can further define that if we ...

Ms. Greenlee – If you wanted to. Definitely, as far as a condition in the special use. So a wedding party could have live entertainment. You could hire a band to come in.

Mr. Sherrer – This is more of a clarification, too. How are these kinds of special uses monitored within the City?

Ms. Greenlee - As far as live entertainment?

Mr. Sherrer – Yeah. I mean, you know, that's a pretty broad term and how – and you just defined it in your words, but ...

Ms. Greenlee – Basically in our definitions, live entertainment venue is anything that's open to the public and you pay for that entertainment venue. You're going in. I'm buying a ticket to see a concert, to see any type of a show.

Mr. Sherrer – And then enforcement is carried on – how is that?

Ms. Greenlee – It's through our Code Enforcement. So it's complaint driven. If somebody says, hey, you know, they're open right now at 10:00 in the morning and they've got – you know, there's pool tables being moved in and, you know, they're open and then, of course, it would go to Code Enforcement to be worked. And when that happens, then, of course ...

- 4. Ms. Pailes So this is being requested as a site for an event center, as opposed to a bar. Is that correct?
 - Ms. Greenlee Correct.
 - Ms. Pailes Is event center legally defined?
 - Ms. Connors No. Not in our code.
 - Ms. Greenlee Not in our code. Not in our definitions.
 - Ms. Pailes That's the intent, but that's not legally defined.
- Ms. Greenlee A live entertainment venue is defined. An event center is not. But, like I stated, a live entertainment venue is anything where they would open up and sell tickets to the public, as opposed to like say they rented out for a birthday party or wedding, then that's a private party. And the reason that they have to have the bar, lounge or tavern for that is really under ABLE conditions and regulations, because now it's changed that you used to be able to, say, if I wanted to have a wedding or if I wanted to have a show and sell tickets to that show, I can't hire a private caterer to tend the bar anymore. You have to be able to hold that liquor license within that building on that property.
- Ms. Pailes No. I was thinking of the difference being in occasional use versus regular hours.
- Ms. Greenlee Yes. It's definitely it's more occasional, not Monday through Friday and weekends all weekend.
- 5. Ms. Jourdan I had just a procedural question about the way it was advertised. You said that after it had been advertised you realized it was in too close proximity to be an adult entertainment facility. Does that change anything about the way it's advertised whether it needs to be readvertised and reheard by the Commission?
- Ms. Greenlee Because it was advertised like that, and once we found out after it was advertised, when we went through and did the staff report, we called the applicant and said we cannot support this because of the proximity to the residential area. And at that time we just pulled that item and then the staff report reflects that and going forward to Planning Commission reflects that as well. There's not a readvertisement, if that's what you're asking.
- Ms. Connors And the reason there is not a readvertisement is because we're coming forward with something less intense. So as long as we over-advertised, we can then discuss something less intense here and at City Council.
 - Ms. Greenlee The applicant is present if you have questions.

PRESENTATION BY THE APPLICANT:

- 1. Maria Gardner, 702 N. Lahoma, the applicant Questions, if you'd like. I'm a little bit nervous. This is my first time. A little bit intimidating.
- 2. Ms. Jourdan Can you tell us what your vision for your place is?
- Ms. Gardner Event center that has diversity that we're able to have children pageants during the day, kids' birthday parties, lease it out for those types of events. And then also be able to have a fashion show, an art show, and different things for more of an adult crowd. Also painting it's called the Tipsy Artist. I would love to have her come to the event center. So just a variety. I've always been into music and any kind of art in any genre from country, rock, rap you name it jazz, classical. So I wanted to be able to invite all different people to the center than just close it to just kind of one particular. Does that answer your question?
- 3. Mr. Sherrer So you will not have burlesque shows or anything of that nature?
- Ms. Gardner No. I will not. I want to be in complete conformance with all the laws, the rules, regulations. That's why I'm making sure that I dot my "i"s and cross my "t"s and bring everything all my ideas to City Council, Planning, and let you know exactly what my vision is.

4. Mr. Lewis – Ms. Gardner, if I may. One quick question in regards to your intent of the use of the building that's in my question going back to it functioning as a bar or a lounge or a live event show and having a neighboring development within 500 feet. What is your intent in regards to the hours of operation, and do you intend to use it as a bar at any point in time? That being said, then would you be opposed in any way, shape, or form to adding those conditions onto your application?

Ms. Gardner – We want to, kind of like Janay said – we want to be able to be the bar when we have those special events, rather than having a caterer come in, going through the ABLE Commission, getting that particular license – it's just more cost efficient. It's going to make us more money, and then we can give our customers a better price. So, no, we have zero intent on being a bar, lounge or tavern; we just want to be the person that makes the money off the liquor. So that's our economic intent, really. So, no, we won't be opening up saying Love's Bar and Tavern from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 a.m. It would definitely be, you know, this person – this promoter has come and leased out the venue for Friday night, having a special event. That type of deal.

Mr. Lewis – And what would you see those hours of operation for a special event to be?

Ms. Gardner – It just depends on the person and what exactly they want to lease the place for. So, you know, a wide variety as far as, you know, wedding receptions, corporate picnics, and stuff during the day, and then also having more, you know, 21 and up events, concerts – what other kind of things? Concerts. Like she was saying, any band that comes in that they explained to us – that is live entertainment. So we would like to have – definitely have music a part our event center. And we have a lot of artists – since it has been, you know, that so much in the past, a lot of artists are like, hey, when you guys open up, let us know. We would love to be able to promote our music at the venue.

Mr. Lewis – What a great cultural venue. My concern, and this is what I'm sharing, is you have a development within 500 feet of you and it staying open until 2:00 in the morning, serving alcohol and a band playing at full steam, when the residents around you are maybe trying to sleep at 10 or 11 in the evening. That's why I'm questioning what ...

Ms. Gardner – Okay. Well, we've turned the music all the way up full blast, and when you go outside the building you cannot hear it. It's soundproof. So they would not hear any music, as far as bands. We've done everything you could possibly think of. We would also have security that we're interviewing that's CLEET certified that would not only be inside the building, but also security in the parking lot.

Mr. Lewis – So, from what I'm understanding is, you do plan on having the building open 'til 2:00 a.m. when ABLE Commission says you have to shut down serving alcohol.

Ms. Gardner – If there is a person that leases it out that says that there's a concert from 12 to 2, yeah, that's what we'll do. Or like they say that they want to have a before party – like maybe a CD signing and then throw their concert afterwards, or something like that, then, yes. It wouldn't be all the time. It would just be when that – however that person – 'cause like, for example, we have a Euphoria Artistry, and they start at 7:00 and end at midnight. So it's not always going to be 2:00, but we want to leave that open as an option for people who do want to come out that late.

5. Ms. Pailes – I have a question about signage. They're relatively close to I-35. What kind of signage do you anticipate? What would be the limits on signage, since it's relatively near I-35 and other large signage areas?

Ms. Connors – Well, this would be allowed whatever is allowed in the C-2 zoning district. Wayne, can you identify that?

Ms. Pailes – Sooner Legends, across the street, has big signs. I'm just thinking in terms of the neighborhood.

Mr. Stenis – They would be allowed any signage allowed in C-2 zone. They do share a lot – it's not a separate platted lot from the other building on the property. That property already has a ground sign, I believe, that they would need to share. To the best of my recollection, they're not within the I-35 Corridor that would allow an 80 foot sign.

Ms. Pailes - Yeah. That's what I was concerned about.

AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION:

Charla Priest, 2111 Briggs Street - I have lived on this street since 1960. So, as Mr. Lewis said, you said one word that pretty much sums up everything since then. This particular building - establishment - whatever business has been in there, have been a nuisance. I remember when that particular area was nothing but a field. So, I mean, I've seen everything grow up in that area. I don't ever remember it being built as a warehouse. It started out as the Blue Onion Nightclub and it went crazy after that. I can tell you, as a person who lives on that street, we've had trouble with people driving up and down the street at all hours, all speeds. When they go to the club, they park in our yards. They've mowed over all of our mailboxes at different times. The people who live on the end by Dollar General, the Lopezes, they have a pipe fence in front of their house that was put there by the previous owner to keep people from parking straight up into his yard. The mailbox is also made out of pipe and is dug down probably 10 feet into the ground. I heard what Ms. Gardner said, and if that is what it's going to be, with the conditions that she stated, it sounds really good. And maybe there has not ever been a problem with the business itself, but with the patrons after they've left. I have personally witnessed people that, after they've left that club at different times – granted, it was not under her jurisdiction at the time – but I watched a guy go to the bathroom in my front yard. And I'm like, okay, that's it. I'm calling the police. They came and cleared out all the cars. We have no parking signs on the north side of the street. If it is contained, that's one thing, but it always seems to get out of hand. And, like I said, I've lived on this street my whole life growing up, and right now we've got probably six families, some with small children, some with teenagers. And it's hard to get down that street when there's a car parked on one side and I know when I've come down from 24th Avenue to my house, cars have been parked there. People have been walking around. I hate to say it, but you know kids and young 20-year-olds – they don't want to get out of your way; they want you to wait on them. It is a nuisance. It is a headache. If she can contain it as she stated, that would be great. But I have heard from other neighbors that there has been a lot of loud noise. I sit out on my back patio and in my swing at night in the summertime and I hear everything from - everything up and down Lindsey Street, on our street - everything. If she can contain it as she said, that would be great. But if it can't be contained, then it's going to be just like it's always been. I wish I could be more eloquent in what I'm saying. But it hasn't served a good purpose in the time I've seen it there - that whole building and whatever it's been. So I respectfully request. Thank you.

Mr. Lewis – I have one question, and I didn't want to impede on your time. The applicant did say that the building was soundproof, and you have been there, obviously, since 1960, so I appreciate your comments. In your history of being around that building, have you heard a noise level that is unacceptable to you as an individual, other than the cars – just the noise level?

Ms. Priest – There have been times, yes. I know that a lot of the previous owners have told us, oh, we've soundproofed it. We've done all this. And I'm like sure. But it's never – there are times when it keeps coming out. I don't know whether somebody keeps pumping up the volume or tweaking the tweeters or woofers or whatever. But there are times when it is deafening and stuff. And then other times you can't hear it. But there are times it's not good. I think I'm the only one on our block that stays up past 2:00 in the morning. So I mean I hear it. I go out, like I said, in the summertime, it's nothing for me to be sitting on my patio at 3:30 in the morning. I am a night person. I hear stuff all over that neighborhood – everything. I've dealt with Skateland when it was built. That was a field when we first moved there. When we moved here to Norman when I was a child, Boyd Street was the city limits and we moved over there to Briggs Street and the following year we moved all the way across the street to where I am now at 2111 Briggs. And I don't want to move again.

- Maria Socorro Lopez, 2211 Briggs Street We are the owners of the house almost in front of the place involved. The sound is loud. We are parents of six; five of them are in school. The youngest is 10 years old. All of them have a really stretch schedule at school. First, I want to say I'm sorry for my English; I'm nervous and it's not good as yours. But I'll try to explain our concern, my husband and I. Because when alcohol is involved, our kids will be in risk. Because we have – like two or three times since we moved there, maybe was a concert or - I don't know what kind of music they had in the place and so many people in front of our house. And my son is working in the afternoon, and until now he had the freedom to walk from his work to home. And if this happen again, then he will not be able to walk anymore. We moved from California looking for a better place for our children to grow. All of them were there. And we are happy living here. This city is our home. And we are thinking on the possibility to sell the house to move to another place but, first of all, the kids love their school and they don't want to move. And it's not easy to sell a house because eventually if another family come and see our house and what it is, they will see the area around and they don't want to buy our house because, honestly, we don't want to buy a house with this business in front. So we are so worried. It sounds pretty good, but we live there. Maybe they don't. And that's all I can say.
- 3. Ron Kirkpatrick, 2300 W. Lindsey – I would like to say to the last person, you're not the only one nervous so don't worry about that. I'm here with my wife, Karen, and Donna Porter who is the operator and the owner of the Del Rancho Restaurant immediately north of this property, and the Coxes who have Christmas Expressions. We have owned the Del Rancho Restaurant. We owned it from July 1, 1979 and Donna bought the business from us three years ago and we still own the real estate and she owns the restaurant – the business itself. I can tell you from experience that, when it was the Blue Onion or whatever the name of it was, the noise – you can hear it from Del Rancho. So I can appreciate what the people who live across the street say. So I don't know how much soundproofing you can put in a building to stop the noise. But I'm concerned – I appreciate what Mr. Lewis was – the questions that he asked and Mr. Sherrer, what you asked about the live entertainment, because I'm concerned about the live entertainment. I wrote a protest and I think you all may have that, and I looked at their website and I saw the pictures of the live entertainment. I don't know if that's going to be the live entertainment that's going to be here or not, but I don't think that we want that in our neighborhood. I know the people living across the street don't. They mentioned security in the parking lot, security in the building, security in the parking lot. My thoughts are if you don't have the alcohol inside you may not need security in the parking lot. But we're concerned about that particular type of business -- if that business is going to be what's shown on their website, we're concerned about that being in the neighborhood and affecting our business. We have -- the Del Rancho drive-in has been in Norman since it was Jonesy's in the 50s. We have a landscaped area out back where families sit with their children and eat and that particular business just immediately south of us would be very detrimental to our business, but I think it also could affect the safety of our customers and certainly the safety of the children across the street. She said, I believe, she had five children. We're real concerned about what type of business it is. I would like to know what this live entertainment is, because they kept saying live entertainment. They've removed the burlesque. We were at the last meeting and they said they removed the burlesque. But what is live entertainment 'til 2:00? Don't know what that is. I hear what they say and special events and where people come in and rent the building. But I'm real concerned about that. And we all are. So that is pretty much what I've got to add to it. I hadn't thought about the noise that much until it was discussed here, but the noise is very, very loud. It always has been when it's been this type of venue before. And the lady that said that property has always been a problem - I would love to see a wonderful business go in there. Norman is doing a lot and we're really happy with what they're doing to Lindsey because that's a main corridor coming into Norman and football traffic comes down Lindsey. I don't think immediately south of Lindsey a bar and lounge with I don't know what kind of live entertainment might not be what the people of Norman and the City Council might want people to see coming into town.

Mr. Sherrer – A question for the applicant, just as a follow-up to that. Define what live entertainment is for you in this business – the maximum that you would ever want to do for live entertainment.

Ms. Gardner – Well, I just want to clarify with the live entertainment versus adult entertainment. We were told that the adult entertainment was okay at first. So I took the burlesque out and we're abiding by everything that the City regulations and zoning has asked us to do. I wouldn't do anything outside of those regulations because – I wouldn't be here right now unless – you know. So I – and the negative stigma that past lessees and owners – I don't think should rest on our shoulders. We're trying to bring an up-scale event center and diversity to Norman so I think that's a bonus and a plus to our community. We want to build the community as well. Sorry, back to your question.

Mr. Sherrer – No, that's fine. I just want to know the maximum – I mean, you know, there's some concern about what that is and I know that our City code is pretty broad. It's more about whether you accept payment for some sort of an event there. What is that? I heard you say concert. What's the maximum that you can – that you would limit yourself to offering?

Ms. Gardner - Okay. We've got a list to the City. Catered events, meaning birthday parties, wedding receptions, anniversaries. Charity events. Painting parties. Fashion shows, which is considered live - I guess, not really if there's not - we have to get the special use for the liquor. We can have the fashion show, but we can't serve the liquor at the same time. So that would be considered live entertainment. Art show is actually considered live entertainment if you use any models. The models will still be in regulation with the City when it comes to not crossing over into adult entertainment. There is a line between adult entertainment and live entertainment and we're asking for live entertainment. Children's events. My daughter competes in pageants. We support the MDA so we would like to be able to – we've asked them, you know, can we be a host? So that's something we're looking to do next year. So this is not just an event center for adults, this is an event center for families as well. So when they're emphasizing family, so are we. We're a family that has three children and a grandchild. So we're very much family oriented when it comes to this and that's why we wanted to make it not just a bar, lounge, tavern. We want to make it an event center so it can be family friendly as well. And last, exercise classes and concerts. Concerts is the main thing that they said emphasizes live entertainment. So in order to be able to have the live entertainment and serve the liquor at the same time, that's the reason why we're having to get the special use is to do both at the same time.

Mr. Sherrer – I think that's a great point. I'll ask Director Connors to read the definition of live entertainment venue, please.

Ms. Connors – So in our zoning code, it's an establishment where a major component of the business includes live or electronically amplified music, dancing, or other entertainment, and which may impose an admission charge or cover charge to observe that entertainment. Nightclubs, bars, and dance halls are typical uses within this category. This category shall not include, in any manner, any Adult Entertainment Establishment. So if you approve the special use for a live entertainment venue, then as we're enforcing it, it would be based on this definition.

Mr. Sherrer – Since it references Adult Entertainment, define what's adult entertainment within our – is that a page? While you're looking at that – we'll get that definition in a second – I'm going to ask Kathy Cox has requested to speak. So thank you so much.

Ms. Gardner – Okay. No problem. And may I address them after, because they brought up some points that I wanted to – you know, I mean, 'cause they're going to be my neighbors so, I mean, I want to have a positive relationship with them. I don't want them to feel as though that we're impeding on their personal lives and their kids wouldn't be able to walk. I want my kid to be able to walk across to the Dollar General and be safe. In no way would I try to endanger children at all.

- 4. Kathy Cox, 4913 Baker Street I own Christmas Expressions at 2214 W. Lindsey. I'm sorry, I'm not a public speaker, so bear with me. I appreciate you all here. We have had previous incidents with bars and taverns located on Lindsey Street and at the proposed site right now. I have to clean up my parking lot, remove beer cans and other paraphernalia that have been left by customers. We've had to tow cars that have been left overnight by those patrons. And I think, as a city, we're investing so much right now in Lindsey Street that this type of business might be detrimental to the improvements that we're spending almost a million dollars on. So my one question for Ms. Gardner is, can you explain the Euphoria Artistry that you're going to be selling tickets to in a little bit more detail? And then is there any limitations on private parties, as far as the City of Norman, if they hold private parties there what kind of activity can happen there? So thank you very much.
- Mr. Sherrer I think that Director Connors has a definition at least for what adult entertainment, to kind of differentiate that between live entertainment, and then I don't know if there's an answer to some of those questions on private parties as well.
- Ms. Connors Adult amusement or entertainment is amusement or entertainment which is distinguished or characterized by an emphasis on acts or material depicting, describing or relating to sexual conduct or specified anatomical areas, as defined herein, including but not limited to topless or bottomless dancers, exotic dancers, strippers, male or female impersonators or similar entertainment. And then many of these things are defined herein. And there would be no in the C-2 zoning, having private parties, there would be no restrictions on those that I could define.
- Mr. Lewis Mr. Chairman, I would ask one point of order. I know the applicant has asked to address the individuals' questions. I would ask that those answers be directed to the Commission and not to each individual in the audience.
- Mr. Sherrer I think that's a great point that you make, and I think the applicant there were a couple of questions, one of them about Euphoria Artistry and, if you would, I would love to have an answer on that. And again, I think Commissioner Lewis' comments are great there, but if you would direct those comments.
- 5. Ms. Gardner Sure. No problem. Face this direction. Yes. Euphoria Artistry is actually a group we're a group of artists that were designers, meaning clothing, artists that draw with paint, artists that draw with pen, pencil, just a variety of art. We emphasize different things at different shows. For example, this next one is Greek mythology so each model is actually going to be her own designer and then kind of act out that it's more of a theatrical runway show. Something new.
- Ms. Jourdan I wondered if you could tell us the maximum capacity in terms of people for your building, and then the number of parking spaces.
- Ms. Gardner Yes. We got approved by the Fire Chief for 270 and actually the owner of the building and the building right in front of us and then they own another lot to the side, so as far as the thing about people parking on the street and all that the parking lot attendant and the security would direct them to park in our area, so there wouldn't be any problems with people parking on the street or anything like that. So the 270 people all the cars will fit in that huge lot that the Traws own. We've gotten their permission to use that as well.
- Mr. Sherrer Excuse me, Commissioner Jourdan. I was going to follow up. Do you know how many parking places there actually are?
- Ms. Gardner I don't know the exact number. We just got the occupancy from the fire. We've just been kind of taking each step at a time. So after we figured out from the beginning she said I think the owner said I think the capacity is around 300. All the cars will fit I guess from her experience, because she's born and raised in Norman that all the cars will fit. But we have to have people directing them to park, making sure they're parking in our parking lot. And that's one thing that we'll definitely do. I want to respect our neighbors and I don't want

anything to get out of control. I've been in this business – my degree is in marketing and promoting. I've been an entrepreneur ever since I was like 15 years old. You know, I started with my lemon stand and every day it's been a dream to be able to have an event center where I can – because I'm mixed nationality – to bring different cultures together in one area.

Ms. Pailes – I was going to ask about the parking. That seems an obvious. Is the parking – as I recall, the parking lot is not striped. It's just kind of like just asphalt.

Ms. Gardner – Okay. We haven't really done too much to the outside yet, but definitely we are going to landscape it. We are going to power wash it. We are going to stripe it. So everything will be nice and clean and you'll be able to see the parking spots very clearly. And I believe I think I get with Jane about making sure all that is in the right colors and stuff like that – paint.

Ms. Pailes – Are you planning fencing along the perimeter between your parking lot and Briggs Street?

Ms. Gardner – Are you talking about on – Briggs Street – is that the back side of the building or on the ...

Ms. Pailes – It's on the north.

Ms. Gardner – On the north. I would have to ask Stephanie because that's something I would have to get approved by the owner first. It's not something that I could say yes or no to.

Ms. Pailes – Because it seems like fencing would – if somebody has to walk around a fence, they'll go ahead and park in your parking lot. If there's no fence, they'll park on Briggs and cut across. It seemed a way to manage the crowd a little better if there was a substantial perimeter fence between you and the residences. Would you be willing to ponder something like that?

Ms. Connors – They have a curb cut on Briggs – the curb cut into their parking lot is on Briggs.

Ms. Pailes – Is on Briggs?

Ms. Connors – Yes. Into their parking lot it is.

Ms. Pailes - Okay. I've always just come right off of ...

Ms. Connors – There is a curb cut on Briggs.

Ms. Pailes – Okay. Didn't know that.

Mr. Sherrer – Just a question to Director Connors. If we, within the special use category – with this request, do we have the ability to require the parking lot – I know you're doing it – but to be striped and then to determine the actual number to make sure that it matches what's required?

Ms. Connors – You can certainly put a condition that the parking lot must be striped. And we are going to need letters – I'm sorry we don't have the parking information. Do you have parking information? Let me see if she can answer that question.

Ms. Greenlee – On our parking, because it's going to be mostly a live entertainment with a bar use allowed, and that being attached to the special use, if we figure it as an amusement establishment – we don't have anything in our parking requirements that say live entertainment venue – so going off of that is 1 per 4 patrons capacity. So at approximately 270 is the capacity, you're going to require about 68 parking spaces. Here's the curb cut on Briggs Street. And then looking out here, this is all open, and I believe this is what you said that you have. What we would require for that to actually, when they come through for permitting anything that they're going do – if they get a building permit and to be able to have the business, is require a cross-access parking agreement, so it's a separate legal instrument that would be filed of record with the County so in perpetuity with that – as long as that use continues and it would only be for Mrs. Gardner, and if it transferred they'd have to legally bind themselves to that as well – is have that cross-access parking agreement with those adjacent properties. So, basically, 68 parking places required for this establishment per the capacity.

Mr. Sherrer – Just to confirm, that can be tied in as a condition of the special use? Ms. Greenlee – Correct.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION BY THE PLANNING COMMISSION:

- 1. Mr. Lewis Historically, I think everyone knows on this Commission I have always been pro-business when it is in the right area of the City of Norman. Certainly I think a live event center I frequent them often in Oklahoma City. The Blue Door will be one. They bring some very talented musical individuals into the city and it's a pleasure to go there. My concern is and what I've raised from the beginning of this presentation is, if we approve or recommend this as a bar, lounge or tavern and the applicant has already stated that there is intent to keep it open until 2:00 a.m. and the resident that has lived there since the 1960s does indicate that noise does transfer out of the building in my opinion, I feel like if I recommend this, I am creating a nuisance for the homeowners that are there. While I understand that an event center in the city would be a wonderful thing, I cannot cause an issue where one is not currently present. And so, therefore, I will not be supporting this applicant.
- 2. Mr. Knotts When was the Blue Onion originally built? Do you know that? Ms. Greenlee 1965.
 - Mr. Knotts I remember that. Sadly.
- 3. Ms. Pailes I probably saw you there. And, as I recall, the Blue Onion and this would be different. I mean, it would be a different type of business. But there was very active police calls. There were a lot of police calls on it. And that's disruptive to a neighborhood. The thing that worries me most is if the parking access if off Briggs, then, yeah, everybody is going to park along Briggs because they're impatient. They drive up, they're right there. They hop out. And I mean it is it's a real traffic hazard for small children in the evening. The building may be soundproof, but concerts in action sometimes leave the doors open often. And noise leaks. I mean, I don't know if it's soundproof or not. But the area was pretty noisy. I hate to see an empty building. I'd love to see the building used. If there was no access off Briggs Street, if things were just a little different, I'd say yeah. But I don't quite think so.
- 4. Ms. Jourdan I share your concerns about the neighborhood with this project and, yet, you know, I think that there is some value in the business and the kind of venue that it creates. But when I look at it, I was creating a list of conditions that I would want to have if I were a neighbor. And if I were the business owner, I think I would rather find a new location than deal with all the conditions that I've listed, you know, in terms of hours of operation, security, and decibel levels, and signage, and when liquor sales can occur, and screening the list is very long. I think that we could probably come up with special use permit requirements that lessened the nuisance impact of this kind of business, but they would have to go pretty far to achieve that.
- 5. Mr. Knotts So what can this building be used for without this approval?
- Ms. Connors Any permitted use currently in the C-2 zoning district. So restaurants, grocery stores, retail businesses of all kinds. Liquor sales is special use. Package liquor is permitted. Automobile sales, bus terminals, drive-in movie theaters, which don't happen anymore.
 - Mr. Knotts Is there anything close to an event center that is allowable in C-2?
- Ms. Connors Well, amusement enterprises are allowed. So this could be used as an event center without liquor.
 - Ms. Jourdan Could it have concerts as an amusement?
- Ms. Connors No, because we have live entertainment is specifically listed as a special use. So we would say not. Where there's an exception in the special use list, it couldn't be used for a concert.
- Mr. Knotts And this hearing is precipitated because they want to extend their use of it, or because something has expired?

Ms. Connors – Well, both those things. So in whatever years it was that we added these as special uses – bar, lounge or tavern – in the 90s, and then at some point in time the bar discontinued use in this building for more than two years. And, therefore, they lost their non-conformity and now they're coming forward and have to ask for it again. Have to ask for the special use, which in the 60s and 70s and 80s that was allowed as a permitted use.

- 6. Ms. Jourdan Is there a buffer requirement for bars and taverns? Ms. Connors No, not specifically. No.
- 7. Mr. Sherrer I would just echo some of the things that have already been said. Ms. Gardner, I applaud your entrepreneurship and your thoughts of trying to find an opportunity for this kind of business. I do think, like my fellow Commissioners, I'm not sure this is the right location the right place the right time to do a special use. But I do think that the business that you're offering, the kinds of things that you're doing, I think I would love to find the right place and certainly think that that would be something that I would encourage you to depending upon what the future holds that you would consider here within the city limits of Norman. I'll be voting against the special use tonight, but certainly want to applaud your spirit and desire to open this kind of business here.

Chris Lewis moved to recommend approval of Ordinance No. O-1516-33 to City Council. Dave Boeck seconded the motion.

There being no further discussion, a vote on the motion was taken with the following result:

YEAS Tom Knotts, Sandy Bahan, Dave Boeck

NAYES Andy Sherrer, Roberta Pailes, Dawn Jourdan, Chris Lewis

MEMBERS ABSENT Erin Williford

Ms. Tromble announced that the motion, to recommend approval of Ordinance No. O-1516-33 to City Council, failed by a vote of 3-4.

* * *